


President’s message�

I recently completed my cheque to renew my annual subscription.�
It’s always a bit of a nuisance writing a cheque to Kingston Athletics�
Club and Polytechnic Harriers. What a name! What were they�
thinking of when they put that one together?�

Well, it was around twenty five years ago that the name was first�
announced with the amalgamation of the Royal Borough of�
Kingston AC and Polytechnic Harriers. I was an active member of ‘The Poly’, as we�
called the club, in 1985. Many people have since assumed that the name comes�
from the Kingston Polytechnic, which became a university in 1992. They are�
mistaken. We were called the Polytechnic Harriers because our club was the ath-�
letic arm of the very first Polytechnic. It started as the Young Men’s Christian Insti-�
tute and Polytechnic Institute and it was based in Regents Street.�

Formed in 1883, the Poly has a long and illustrious history. The maroon vests with�
their five-diamond emblem were worn by many Olympic athletes and world record�
breakers.  We were one of the founding members of the British Men’s Athletics�
League which regularly turned out teams comprised of many international athletes.�
Alas, by 1985, the Poly was going through a bad patch. With their cinder track at�
Chiswick failing to attract new blood, we were faced with extinction.�

It was therefore a brave decision for David Barrington, our current Honorary�
Secretary, and the other committee members to merge with another struggling club�
and move to a new site in Kingston.�

We gave up everything to start afresh; everything except our name - the�
Polytechnic Harriers. So the next time you think, as I often do, what a drag it is to�
write the second half of our name, think again. It’s the Poly that gives the club its�
fine history. Let’s make sure it lives on as we enter the next 25 years.�
Speaking of subscription cheques, have you written our name on a cheque this�
year? It costs a small fortune to send out reminders to those who don’t pay before�
the start of the season. Do it now and write the name of the club with pride.�

Pat Logan�
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Club messages...�
A note from the editor ...�
Welcome to the winter edition of your club newsletter, This edition�
is packed with reports from your fellow club members. If you�
would like to comment on this edition please contact me via�
email: Camilla.thrush@london2012.com�



Goodbye to old friends ...�

Valdu Lillakas  (1922-2009)�

Kingston AC & Polytechnic Harriers are saddened to learn�
 of the death in Canada on November 20�th,� of Valdu Lillakas,�
a Life Member and the AAA Six Miles Champion in 1949.�

Born in Estonia, Valdu had won his National 3000m Cross�
Country Championships in 1941,but the Russian occupation of�
his homeland forced him to flee to Finland where he served in�
their Armed Forces. Continuing his running training where and when he could, he�
moved to Germany after WW2 and lived in a Displaced Persons camp for 3 years�
before marrying and moving to England in May 1947.�

Working in agriculture, he ran to and from work regularly and soon came to the at-�
tention of Polytechnic Harriers whom he joined in 1948. Put through his training�
paces from the Club’s Regents Street HQ by Poly’s Doug Wilson & Jimmy Wood,�
he soon established his credentials by running away from them in Hyde Park, to�
their mixed disgust and elation at discovering a class athlete!�

Valdu became one of the leading runners in the UK in 1949 and 1950,winning fre-�
quently, including at the Kinnaird & Sward Trophy Meets, and shining in Poly’s�
colours on the extensive inter-club and national athletics circuits. He had PBs of�
4.07.4(1500),8.37.0(3k),15.05.8(5k) and 31.59.4(10k) on the track but, arguably, his�
most significant performance in the UK was winning the AAA title in 1949 in 30.15.0�
and there was much talk of his representing England at the 1950 Empire Games.�
Sadly, he was still classed as a Displaced Person and was deemed not eligible.�

In September 1950,he and his wife, Linda, decided to move on to Canada, where he�
beat several Canadian distance records and, again, was denied formal National rec-�
ognition and, after qualifying for his new country, he narrowly missed out on�
international selection, this time for the 1952 Helsinki Olympics; after which he re-�
tired from the sport.�

Living in Montreal, and then Mississauga, near Toronto,he was very active in�
 Estonian affairs ‘over the pond’, as in the UK is Poly’s Vice President, Tom Ojasoo,�
who conveyed the sad news of his demise, in Toronto,at the grand age of 87.�



News in brief ...�
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Website�
To keep up to date with all the latest news and information please visit the�
club website at: www.kingstonandpoly.org�

Track details:�
Kingsmeadow Stadium, Kingston Road, Kingston KT1 3PB�
Phone number: 020 8547 2198�

 Welcome to all new members�

Thank you�to all the officials, coaches, team managers and all  the helpers,�
who have supported the club over the very cold winter.�

Congratulations�

Our Hon Treasurer, Rachel, on her on her up coming marriage  to Nathan.�

100 club�
The 100 Club has monthly prizes of £15, £10 and £5 with an additional Star Prize of £100 in�
June and December. Membership costs £1 a month by standing order or £12 a year by�
cheque or standing order. There are a lot of numbers available so why not join?�

To join please contact David Barrington or Andy Charman for an application and standing�
order form or send a cheque for £12 to: Andy Charman, KAC&PH 100 Club, 78 Peerless�
Drive, Harefield, Middx UB9 6JQ�

Masters performing well:�
Joan Trimble ranked number 1 in Britain with her W50 100m title 14.2secs�
 (hand timing) and 14.52secs (electronic timing).�

Pat Logan ranked number 1 in 60mi and 4th in 100m, ranked 3rd in 200m.�

Gareth Cook ranked 3rd in the Hammer M35�

Jo Regan (Walton) ranked number 3 in with her W40 long jump title 4.93m.�



We have successfully completed our second year of running the Jack�
Petchey Achievement Award Scheme.�

Altogether we made six awards in 2009, two more since the last�
newsletter. The first young member to join Nikolaj Schubert, Adam�
Wicks, George Corcoran and Emily McIlwain (all pictured in the last�
newsletter) on the list of honour was our youngest award winner yet.�

Lauren Edwards won in October for her dedication in training that re-�
sulted in massive improvements in Sprint and High Jump. The 2009 sea-�
son concluded in November with honouring Maddy Hardwick for her�
excellent performances in distance running and cross country. The Club�
is continuing the Jack Petchey Scheme in 2010, again for six awards.�

Nominations and suggestions for using the award money can be sent�
throughout the year to Frank Schubert, Jack Petchey Co-ordinator:�
frank.schubert@live.co.uk�

 Jack Petchey Award Scheme�

Lauren Edwards�

Maddy Hardwick�
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Views from country and road�
Men’s Cross Country and Road report by Matthew Hyett�

As I understand is long tradition, the cross country season began with the 6 stage�
river relay.�
 �
Ron Taylor kicked things off, passing the baton to me having finished a good sec-�
ond place. I spent the build up to the race worried that I might get lost again like last�
year, luckily this time I remembered to cross�over� the bridge at Staines to meet Bob�
McDonough  (rather than just running on),  Bob then  taking over next for the�
longest leg. Jon Cook was on the fourth leg and produced an excellent time passing�
over to Nicky Atkins who then ran  to meet new member James Robertson who ran�
the last leg. In the end we finished 9th out of 29 teams- pretty good start to things I�
thought.�

Late September saw the Club 5 championships at Sheen Gate in Richmond Park,�
my personal favourite event. In a pretty good turnout 20 runners took part, and in�
places the competition was very close making for an exciting afternoon.In an�
excellent run Andy Arbour came in first, retaining the Bert Long Trophy for another�
year. He was closely pursued by Craig Price who was in impressive form, improving�
on last season's time by well over four minutes! Ant Budarkiewicz then followed in�
third place. In a very close battle with Bob McDonough (in which it worked out as�
there being a 5 second handicap difference overall) Ant claimed the George Harrup�
Trophy becoming this year's Vets Handicap champion.�
 �
Our first Surrey League match was at West End Common, Esher. Always a joy,�
there was the usual array of mud, obstacles and hilly sections to negotiate. Craig�
Price continued his good form coming in first for the team, and placing an impres-�
sive 13th. He was closely followed by Andy Arbour (19th) who was slighly�
hampered by  a fall whilst negiotiating the aforementioned tricky course�
conditions.Mike Maranzano was the other lead scorer for the club placing 30th in�
another good run. U17 runner George Concordan was next in in 41st place in a�
notable performance. In the end we placed 7th out of 9 teams, so this was a starting�
result to build on. Good to see a high turnout of runners though, throughout this�
season there has always been good support.�
 �
In early November we held our Club 7 mile championship. The undoubted run of the�
day came from Ant Budarkiewicz, who finished first, picking up both the Open�
Champion David Pool Trophy�and� the�Vets Handicap Pat Wilks Trophy. Impressive�
stuff. Finishing only seconds behind Ant came Mike Maranzano (2nd) and then�
Andy Arbour (4th) collecting silver and bronze medals respectively. Good to see�
Mark Reed on a visit from Germany, who also finished high up the rankings in 5th.�
The next K&P runner in was George Concoran (7th). from George, an U17, running�
against a field of senior runners, very encouraging for the future!�



For our second Surrey League match we went to a new venue, Denbies Vineyard�
in Dorking. It was a pretty terrible day weather- wise but I think the consensus was�
that it was a good course, certainly a change of scene. First to cross the finish line�
was Craig Price finishing in  5th place, just a mere second behind fourth place! He�
was then followed by Mike Maranzano in 15th and then Ant Budarkiewicz in 16th.�
Good to see Richard Mathie and Tony MacDowall in attendance, who scored next�
in 29th and 31st and helped bolster the team. Next up were Michael Huntley and�
Tom Ratcliff who both ran very well achieving 39th and 41st places respectively.�
The remaining scorers were Matt Hyett (61st), Steve Wright (87th) and Peter�
Wilkins (103rd), and were joined by great runs from Chris Morris, David Greenfield,�
Graham Huntley, Geoff Reed, Dave Gibbons and Cashel Riordan. We finished an�
excellent 4th on the day and in 5th place in the division overall. �
 �
The next month, in December, we went to Lloyd Park for Surrey League match�
number three. Jud Hough was first in for us in an excellent 4th place- good to see�
his return to the team- and he was then followed by Craig Price in 9th who pro-�
duced another impressive run. Ant Budarkiewicz placed third in 18th. Pleased to�
see Tony MacDowall running for us again, he immediately followed Ant in 19th.�
Mark Reed, on another visit over from Germany, also produced a strong run for the�
team placing 24th, as did Michael Huntley in 43rd. Tom Ratcliffe had another�
encouraging run (55th) and produced a particuarly good first lap. He was followed�
by Matt Hyett (64th) who was chased all the way by Steve Wright (65th). Peter�
Wilkins completed the scorers in 88th. Completing the team line up were Bob Mc-�
Donough, David Greenfield, Graham Huntley, Mark Brennan, Geoff Reed and Dave�
Gibbons who all battled well round the varied terrain of Lloyd Park. In the end we�
finished 5th on the day and retained 5th place overall  in the League.�
 �
The last League match was held at Richmond Park. In excellent runs Julian Hough�
and Craig Price finished 2�nd� and 4�th� places respectively; both have performed really�
well in all the League races they have taken part in. Having thought I might make�
third scorer both Ant Budarkiewicz (35�th�) and Andy Arbour (37�th�) zoomed past in a�
sprint finish, so I finished 39�th�.Next in not far behind was Michael Huntley, 44�th�,�
followed by Mike Maranzano (who did mightily well considering he was still feeling�
unwell and hadn’t run for a long time!) Good to see Jon Cook back racing and�
scoring well- he was followed by our other scorers Steve Wright and Bob Mc-�
Donough, both of whom clocked up some extra mileage for their forthcoming�
London Marathons! David Greenfield, Graham Huntley, Mark Brennan, David�
Barrington and David Gibbons completed the squad and all ran well. We finished�
4�th� on the day and 4�th� in the League out of 9 which I think is a pretty good end�
result. Let’s aim for promotion next year!�
 �
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There were 16 runners for this year's club 9, a bit of a mixture of K&P, Thames�
Hare and Hounds and Milos. I found myself in the lead for much of the race,�
having started very quickly. Not the most sensible of plans I discovered! Andy�
Arbour sagely chose to pace himself a bit better and eventually finished first,�
collecting the JC Brewer Trophy. Well done Andy. I finished third place in�
the end. Next up for K&P was Steve Wright (7th). Steve actually didn't stop at�
the finish line!, carrying on running back to Surbiton as he is trying to up his�
mileage for the London Marathon. Dave Gibbons was the other K&P member�
pitting himself against the long 9 mile course.�
 �
 �
I have really enjoyed my first season as Men's CC Secretary. I would like to�
thank everyone who ran, supported, flagged and marshalled- very much�
appreciated. Particular thanks to both Bob McDonough and David Barrington for�
their support, and for showing me the ropes. Wish everyone a good Summer�
and hope to see you next Winter.�

Women’s Cross Country and Road report by Debbie Raymond�
Seniors�
The Surrey Ladies Cross Country League comprises 4 races over the winter sea-�
son and the cumulative score of a team of 5 decides the final rankings. Individually,�
the best 3 rankings by each athlete is used to determine the medals. Under 17s can�
run in the senior race but score as an U20 like Gaby Miles did this season.�

Our first race at Reigate Priory Park on 10th October attracted 7 seniors and we�
placed 2nd on the day with 105pts. A good start thanks to Maddy Hardwicks' 4th�
place.�

Our second race on 14th November at a very wet, windy and cold Denbies Vine-�
yard appealed to 7 athletes again. Very good runs from Gaby Miles (4th) and Jenny�
Rice (7th). Again we finished 2nd on the day with 90pts accumulating 195pts so far�
and still in 2nd place overall behind Epsom & Ewell.�

Our presence at the third race in Richmond Park on 12th December was somewhat�
depleted with just the minimum 5 seniors running. We lost our good scorers Maddy�
& Gaby and health and fitness was not great with those who attended. We finished�
9th with 244pts on the day pushing our overall total up to 439pts in 4th position. We�



There were hopes of us still gaining promotion at the final race on Wimbledon�
Common on 6th February (top 2 teams to go up), although we all knew we had to run�
fast. We had 64points already between us and 3rd place and 74 between us and 2nd�
place so every division 2 runner had to be overtaken. It was not to be. With a 8�
seniors at the start it was our largest turnout. Maddy and Jenny were within the top�
10 and myself and Gaby were also in top 25. Avelline concluded our team score and�
we placed 1st on the day with 90pts. However, this was not enough and so we do not�
get promoted, remaining in division 2 for another year and getting another chance to�
secure top spot next season. This season only Jenny, Johanna and I managed all 4�
races.�

Juniors�

Our Juniors comprised of Jenny Miles, Mae & Layla Thompson and Minty Allen ran�
once in the u15s, Laura Cook in U13s and Molly Renfer ran once as u17 having�
commitments elsewhere. Jenny ran in all 4 races while Layla ran in 3. Teamwise, the�
under 15s will do well next year if we hold onto the numbers. This was the first year�
of them being under 15 and the team finished in 5th place overall with only ever�
having 3 runners at each race except the December race which had just Jenny�
running. One or two more commited u15 athletes would be great to ensure a good�
team result. However, I do realise the SLCCL does coincide with other events and�
athletes are not wishing to be running two days on the trot. �

Laura Cook did well in her first SLCCL races finishing 16th and 17th in the 2 races�
she did out of 35 athletes in each race, but she needs and would like others to come�
and join her. Have a chat with her and she can tell you that the races are ok and not�
scary at all. Well done to her.�

So ends the 2009/2010 season. Thanks to those who supported the team, the par-�
ents for getting the girls there, the cakes and hot chocolate that were brought for post�
race feasting, and also to you, the hardy cross country runners who brave all�
weathers, (and yes that includes the deluge at Denbies!) to enjoy a run. Next year! …�

Down’s League report by Susanne Dietrich�
The climax of the�Surrey Young Athlete’s Downs Cross Country League�. Superb�
performances of Mollie O’Sullivan (11�th�/ 4�th� girl), Gian Hobbs (13�th�), Kathryn Bartle�
(18�th�/6�th� girl), Nicholas Rilett (19�th�), Sophia Free (24�th�/7�th� girl – new PB 15:09), Leila�
Allan (31�st�/9�th� girl – new PB 15:48), Sam Allan (33�rd�; 58 runners in total) secured the�
U11 team 3�rd� place on the day (4�th� overall), and Mollie won the bronze in the bid for�
the girls’ individual titles. Considering that most of our athletes are 1�st� year U11s, they�
will be a strong team next season.�

U11 Team� U13 Team� U15 Team�



Our U13 was led home by a very strong Nick Hart (9�th� - new PB 13:23), followed by�
Joe Lavender (12�th� – new PB 13:50), Laura Dunkling(16�th� /4�th� girl – new PB 14:26),�
Bridget Langford (17�th�/5�th� girl – new PB 14;28), Ella Shaw (18�th�/ 6�th� girl – new PB�
14:37), Nadia Allan (20�th�/ 7�th� girl), Laura Cook (21�st�/8�th� girl), Laura Darcey (24�th�/9�th� girl)�
and Frances Rennie (26�th�/10�th� girl – new PB 16:33). Sadly, we were missing quite a�
few of our boys due to illness or injury, though Phil came out to lend moral support to�
the team. Yet the new PBs prove that our runners are going from strength to strength.�
The team finished 3�rd� on the day and third overall, which is a very respectable achieve-�
ment indeed, crowned by Ella Shaw and Laura Cook finishing joined third in the girl’s�
rankings.�

Our U15 had set themselves the target to defend last year’s title, and they did so in a�
comprehensive fashion. Nikolaj Schubert led the team home in 3�rd� place (new SB�
13:18), followed by Jenny Miles 4�th� (1�st� girl) and Matthew Stevens 5�th�. Great to see�
Matthew Broderick back after a long illness; he finished 7�th�, followed by Alex Bartle 8�th�

(2�nd� girl) and Adam Curran 9�th�. Nikolaj came 2�nd� in the individual rankings, Matthew S.�
3�rd�. Jenny took the individual girl’s title and Alex won silver. Sadly, we’ll have to say�
good bye to Adam and Nikolaj (who has run the Downs ever since being an U11) –�
they are now U17s. With their help, we won the U15 title twice. Yet with our already�
strong U15s receiving further reinforcement from great runners moving up an age�
group, we certainly should be looking forward to the next season with confidence.�

A huge “thank you” goes out to all our runners this season (U11 boys: Harry Robinson,�
Josh Webb, Gian Hobbs, Nicholas Rilett, Sam Allan; U11 girls: Mollie O’Sullivan, Kath-�
ryn Bartle, Sophia Free, Olivia Siviter, Leila Allan, Ella Norman, Sophie Dimbleby,�
Stephanie Mitchell, Nina Gibbins; U13 boys: Phil Bearman, Joe Mallet, Nick Hart, Joe�
Lavender, Oliver Phelps, Nick Osman, Marcus Lorde, Ollie Deighton, James Rilett;�
U13 girls: Naomi Kelly, Laura Dunkling, Bridget Langford, Laura Cook, Ella Shaw, Na-�
dia Allan, Caitlin Dimbleby, Laura Darcey, Frances Rennie, Siobhan Croall, Amy�
Gooch; U15 boys: Nikolaj Schubert, Tom Dawson, Adam Curran, Kiran Richards, Mat-�
thew Stevens, Matthew Broderick; U15 girls: Jenny Miles, Minty Allen, Dominika Wro-�
bel, Alex Bartle) – you were great! Many thanks to all parents, families, friends, and�
the tireless volunteers managing the races. You all help to develop sporting talent and�
make the experience fun!�

The track & field season is ahead of us. Let’s carry the spirit forward into our National�
Young Athletes, LilyB and Ebbisham League teams.�
Well done to all – and have a fantastic sporting summer.�

A big thank you to all our athletes, showing sporting excellence as well as great team�
spirit. Many thanks also to families and parents supporting the club in our quest to de-�
velop young athletic talent. I am sure there is more to come.�
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Belton, Holland, Yates Schools Races and Young Athletes’ Cross�
Country Club Championships report by Susanne Dietrich�

The match started just after noon with 45 U11 (school year 5 and 6) girls anxiously�
awaiting the start signal. A fantastic Molly Allen from St Agatha Primary School�
stormed round the 2.5km course in 9.45 min just ahead of Lucy Pirkle, Fern Hill PS,�
Rebecca O’Neil and Tabitha Nutt, both also St. Agatha’s. K&P youngster�Mollie�
O’Sullivan� finished 9�th� on the day and carried the Peter Townsend club trophy home.�
Sprinter�Nina Gibbins� showed that she’s got stamina and finished 23�rd� becoming�
K&P vice champion. The team trophy was comprehensively won by St. Agatha PS,�
followed by Unicorn, Christ Church PS Surbiton, The Old Vic, Hinchley Wood, Long�
Ditton and OLI.�

The 36 U11 boys were even more competitive, with Jamie Birds winning the race in�
8:53 min, ahead of Joshua Hall (Christ Church) and Thomas Keeley (OLI).  Slightly�
tired from a sleep-over party,�Nicholas Rilett� still won the club champs finishing 13�th�;�
Ben Westerby� took the club silver. Unicorn won the team gold, in front of Hinchley�
Wood, OLI, Christ Church, Latchmere and Long Ditton.�

Our U13 K&P girls showed their class in the next race – they absolutely dominated�
the field!�Bridget Langford� was a whisker in front of�Laura Dunkling�, winning the�
race and the K&P trophy in 9:15 min. The same time was clocked for Laura who took�
race and club silver.�Laura Cook�who injured herself on the climb of the first hill nev-�
ertheless finished 3�rd� in 9:27, followed by�Naomi Kelly�, 1�st� year U13�Laura Darcey�,�
and, in 7�th� place�Frances Rennie�. Bridget, Laura D, Laura C and Naomi self-or-�
ganised a school team on the day took the team trophy home to Tiffin Girls, ahead of�
Holy Cross and St Philips.�

Next came the U13 boys race, with a superior�Phil Bearman� smashing the course�
record in 7.51 min and winning both the race and the Club champs.�Nick Hart� was�
not far behind finishing 4�th� on the day and taking club silver. He was followed by�Joe�
Lavender� in 7�th� and�Oliver Deighton� in 13�th� place. The team trophy went to John�
Fisher School, Tiffin Boys came second.�

Start of the Races�
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A bewildered�Jenny Miles� and�Layla Thompson� rubbed their eyes when realising�
that they were the only ones to contest the U15 race. Yet, rather than jogging, they�
properly raced the longer 3km course. Jenny won in 14.58 min, Layla finished in�
15:58 min.�

The last race of the day traditionally consists of U15 boys, U17 men and women,�
U20 men and women, senior and veteran women. U20 K&P athlete�Ciaran Costello�
showed that he’s back, winning the race in 13.10, followed by U15 Chris Carr and�
Rory Bloom, both John Fisher School.�Gaby Miles� was 5�th� and took the Club trophy�
for the U17 women. She was followed by�Nikolaj Schubert� who defended his U15�
boys’ title, with�Matthew Stevens� winning silver and�Adam Curran� bronze.�Debbie�
Raymond� took gold for the senior women, and for the vets,�Susanne Dietrich� was�
ahead of�Avelline Deighton�. The U15 boys’ team trophy went to John Fisher, silver�
to Tiffin Boys.�

Overall, a very satisfying medal haul for K&P and a fantastic new course record�
hopefully pleased all involved at K&P. Many thanks to all who made it happen, in-�
cluding the race marshals, timekeepers and to all athletes who came out to com-�
pete; you were great. Hopefully, we’ll see a few more secondary schools in action�
next year – bring your mates!�

Gabby Miles U17� Jenny Miles U15�

Maddy Hardwick U20� Nikolaj Schubert�

... and on the front cover:�
Nicholas Rilett U11�
Molloe O’sullivan U11�
Laura Dunkling U13�
Bridget Langford U13�
Phil Bearman U13�



Surrey County Cross Country Championships�

Lloyd Park presented itself in unusual splendour, cold and crisp though, but with�
blue skies and lovely sunshine. The ground was still waterlogged and slippery, and�
spikes were definitely a must. The start and finish had been moved compared to last�
year, improving visibility and moving it is easier to judge when to make the dash for�
the finishing line.�

We knew our young athletes contingency would be small, as many were away for�
half term or, sadly, injured or ill. The morning began with U17 George Corcoran and�
U15 Adam Curran phoning in to say that they were unwell, and Laura Cook falling�
sick on the journey to the venue. But the spirit of those who were to carry the blue�
and black vest with the white stripe was good, and became even better when, unex-�
pectedly, Adam turned up. So this then is how we fared:�

U13 Phil Bearman had a fantastic run and finished the 3.25km course 13�th� in 14:49�
min. Thanks to Adam, the U15 boys had a scoring team. In a well-paced run Sam�
Vassall brought the team home in 28�th� place, covering the longer 4km distance in�
17:09 min. Nikolaj Schubert gained quite a few places in a strong finish and came�
35�th� (19:03 min). Nathan Judson Richardson on his first XC race for quite a while�
stayed hot on Nikolajs heels and finished 36�th� in 19:36 min. Adam closed the team�
score in 40�th� place and 20:42 Min. The team came 5�th�.�

Three athletes represented the club in the 15 girls category. Jenny Miles finished�
15�th� in remarkable 17:50 min, followed by Layla Thompson in 28�th� place with 18:54�
min and sister Mae in 34�th� place with 20:06 min.�

With 6.5km course, the U17/U20 men had significantly more work to do. U20 Ciaran�
Costello, on the day wearing the colours of his Tiffin School team, finished 4�th� in�
32:40. The workload for the U17/U20 women was slightly lighter, 4.8km. U17 Gaby�
Miles finished 8�th� in 22:19 min. U20 Maddie Hardwick pulled a smashing run out of�
the hat and, as last year, won the silver medal (19:40 min). Natalie Sacre completed�
the womens team in 8�th� place (26:05min). The team had the same score as the 3�rd�

placed, but, as the rule book advantages the team that closes its score first, they�
were demoted to 4�th�. Never mind. Our runners had good, if not excellent runs, and�
coming home with a medal is something to be very pleased with. Well done every-�
body, including George Corcorans ghost, though the man himself would probably�
have been much faster.�
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SCAA Sportshall Athletics Report by Gillian Libretto�

The Surrey Sportshall Athletics season for 2009-10 finished with the 3rd and final re-�
gional match ending on Sunday 24th January at Guildford Spectrum.�
The next level is the Regional Final on Sunday 14th February at the Olympus�
Sportshall in Burgess Hill for which the Surrey County Team Managers have chosen�
their top Sportshall athletes from each age-group.�

They will form squads which will battle against teams from Berkshire, Buckingham-�
shire, Channel Islands, Hampshire, Isle of Wight, Kent, Oxfordshire and Sussex at the�
Final and the winners will go forward to represent the South East of England at the�
National Finals in Birmingham on the 18th April.�

Despite the usual absences because of ill-health or injury, conflicting winter sport�
commitments, holidays over half-term and numerous other factors often causing�
squads to be depleted in numbers, the K&P Team did very well overall at the�
Regional’s and it was extremely encouraging to see so much enthusiasm and commit-�
ment to Club competition from our Juniors during the winter months. The results were�
as follows:�

Our U15 A Boys stormed ahead in top position overall against 11 other Surrey Clubs,�
83 points ahead of Walton, followed by Herne Hill Harriers and Guildford &�
Godalming.�

Both squads were depleted out of a possible 6, so team points were lost and the B's�
had only 3 athletes but nevertheless finished 7th overall, which was an excellent re-�
sult. Both squads maximised their points with excellent performances from each ath-�
lete, with Stefan Clarke, Alex Mackintosh, Nikolaj Schubert and Mathew Stevens�
being very close to the Top Ten best by just a couple of points.�
However, we are to congratulate Lewis Bateman (4 x 2 Lap Relay), Matthew Elmore�
(2 Lap Race, Standing Long Jump and Speed Bounce) and Kiran Richards (4 Lap�
Race, Triple Jump and Shot) for their Surrey County selection in Sportshall Athletics.�

The U15 Girls were not quite so productive, missing two of our top Sportshall girls�
who preferred not to compete this season and missing support from many other U15's�
from the Club, so they struggled the best they could to cover all events and produced�
some pleasing results, notably from Charlotte Merrifield who just missed the Top Ten�
list by just half a point! Even those new to sportshall athletics did their very best and�
worked hard for their squad with a good competitive spirit.�

The best the girls managed however, was 4th out of 11 Surrey Clubs in the second�
match, but unfortunately were 7th overall as their total points were low. Thank you to�
all the girls who did turn out this season who have shown good spirit and commitment�
but sadly, we have no K&P U15 Girls going through to the Regional Final again this�
year.�



The U13 Boys had a great sportshall season finishing in 5th position overall out of 15�
Surrey Clubs, even with boys who were novices at sportshall athletics.�
Isaac Henriquez was in the Top Ten best scorers for the first match, with Sujit Naha�
missing the list by half a point (!) and Nicholas Osman close behind.�
However, it was newcomer Harry Oosterwyk who stormed ahead in the second match�
as the 3rd best performer, and Harry is to be congratulated for his Surrey County selec-�
tion in Sportshall Athletics (4 Lap Race, high jump and paarlauf Relay).�

Out of all the U13 Girls, it is Lauren Edwards who made the Top Ten list at each of the�
3 meetings and she is rewarded with County selection (2 Lap Race, high jump and 4 x�
2 Lap Relay). Congratulations to Lauren!�

Bryony Ross is looking very strong for sportshall athletics as she was in contention for�
County selection because of standing long jump, but needs to try and improve in sprints�
for next year.�

The squad did extremely well overall finishing in 7th place out of 20 Surrey Clubs.�
There were a number of girls who came up from the U11's who integrated well and�
made an enthusiastic start in this more advanced competition.�

This year's Sportshall Athletics season finished well for K&P, with 5 of our Juniors going�
forward to County level, and it was most gratifying to see the competitive spirit, the�
commitment and enthusiasm not only from our athletes, but also from the many sup-�
porting parents who came along to be deafened and entertained!�

Unfortunately, Harry, Lauren, Kiran and Matthew, whilst doing very well as individual�
athletes representing Surrey at the Regional Final, were not part of the winning squads.�
Surrey squads, for the first time in over 10 years, will not be going up to the National�
Sportshall Finals in Birmingham this season to represent SE England, having been out-�
classed this time by Channel Islands, Hampshire and Kent.�

My grateful thanks go to Coaches and Team Managers Frank and Susanne, Gill, Lyn,�
Mary and Sue for their support of Sportshall Athletics during training and at Spectrum,�
for the athletes who worked so hard and for the parents who gave their valuable time to�
come along. Well done and thank you to all particularly Maurice, our mini-bus driver! It�
all bodes well for the 2010 Track & Field season as K&P Juniors have retained our po-�
sition as one of the top Clubs in Surrey Sportshall, and individuals have shown that�
they will be of a high standard by the summer and ready to take on all comers.�
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Harriet Lester�

Gaby Orlich� Charlie Ambridge� Nicole Kendall�

Gaby Miles� Rahannah Gillette-Vernon�

Pippa Wingate� Jenny Miles� Lauren Edwards�

Congratulations to all K&P award winners - for details please�
see the summer fixture card.�



K&P Awards�

Les Hatton� Matt Fields� Matt Broderick�

Adam Wicks� Tom Parry� Craig Price�

Matt Elmore� David Hillyer and�
Michelle Wicks�

David Cook�

Humphrey Waddington� Jason Newell� Richard Holt�
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K&P Open Throws Meeting�

Once again we had a very successful well attended Open Throws meeting this year.�
Due to the number of entries, 73 people doing over 160 events we had to move the�
meeting to Ewell Court as they have two throws circles. The meeting is getting�
known around the country as an opportunity for throwers of all calibers to get rid of�
the winter cobwebs and see how all their hard work has paid off. We had a number�
of people come out and throw PBs and a few big throwers including a young man�
who threw over 61m in the hammer. We were lucky with the weather for the second�
year with blue skies and sunshine. Lets hope that next years event is just as good�
and we can get even more people to join in.�

A small�
selection of�
the officials�
and athletes�
from the�
Open Throws�
meeting.�

BAL Award for David Barrington�
report by Gillian Libretto�

Back Row left - right:�
Nick Overhead, former 200/400m international; a very modest but relaxed BAL�
Prizewinner, David Barrington(trying to hide); Bob Adams 400/800 international;�
Les Hatton, former student international & Cambridge Blue in Javelin; International�
& Oxford Blue Andy Ronay 100/200m English champion.�

Front Row left - right:�
Barbara Barrington; International & Oxford Blue Mick Hauck 200/400m;�
International Bob Frith 100/200m English champion; a BAL friend and colleague�
and finally Colin Campbell 400/800m English champion and UK Bobsleigh�
International. (nb. "metres" often means "yards" in 1967!)�



Surrey Indoor Championships Report by Frank Schubert�

A slightly larger group of K&P athletes than usual made their way to Sutton Arena for�
the Surrey County Championships. While U15 Bryony Ross was the only female�
representative, the boys and men came out in numbers to contest the medals. U15�
Alex Mackintosh opened the championships with a new PB and Gold in the High�
Jump. Tucker Bryant followed with remarkable Silver in the hotly contested U17 60m�
Sprint. More medals came in the older age groups: at senior level Gold (Long Jump)�
and Silver (Triple Jump) for Chris Hall on brief holiday from his studies in Germany;�
in the U20 group Gold for Gordon Lester (Pole Vault) and Bronze for Patrick Hillyer�
(Triple Jump) and Hussein Al-Kemakchi (Shot Putt).�

We were not entirely sure about making the effort to go to the BAL 40th Anniversary�
Dinner just outside Birmingham last October, but decided that it was important to join�
Barbara and David Barrington in representing KACPH, despite our Senior Mens'�
unfortunate relegation last season!�

For me it was a pleasure to meet coaches and officials from other clubs around the�
UK, and I was able to pick a number of brains about facilities for T&F at some of our�
Universities, as I'm always on the lookout for information to pass onto our older Junior�
athletes who are considering tertiary education.�
For Les, it was a surprise and a joy to meet up with former adversaries from the�
Javelin fraternity and other athletes he knew from University days. For us both to be�
sitting at a table with a number of former Polytechnic and international athletes from�
the 1960's, it was a most interesting and enjoyable evening listening to past glories�
and current activities in varied sectors of society.�

The best surprise of all, and a joy that evening, was the presentation to David of a�
special Individual Award for "those who competed in the first ever league match and�
are still actively involved with BAL".�
Needles to say there are not many chaps who can lay claim to such a wonderful�
award, and no-one was more surprised (and somewhat embarrassed) than David�
himself, whom we know rather shies away from the limelight! Not even Barbara had�
been given a clue by the organisers, so it really was a lovely piece of icing on the�
cake, and to end a most memorable event at which lady guests also received a�
 special BAL pin.�

BAL Trophy on the front cover is the Individual Award for those who competed in the�
first ever league match and are still actively involved with BAL presented to�
David Barrington  on the night.�
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Coaching Profile of Nicky Atkins by Pat Logon�

Nicky joined the club in 2001 when her daughter, Sarah,�
expressed an interest in running. That interest has long�
since waned, but Nicky has stayed with us, developing�
into a key member of the Women’s Southern League�
and our Master’s Team.�

She joined Richard Holt’s training group in 2002 and specialises�
in distances of 5k and longer. She holds the club women’s�
 record for masters with her London Marathon time of�
3 hours 36 minutes. Nicky took her first tentative steps in the art of coaching in 2007�
by completing a Level One coaching course. This was followed in 2008 by success�
in the Level Two qualification. Last year Nicky started to apply her coaching knowl-�
edge by starting a distance group under Richard’s guidance.�

Nicky coaches both novice and masters long distance athletes on a Tuesday and�
Thursday evening at Kingsmeadow. The group has recently added some promising�
athletes to its ranks. Melanie Pitches is a tri-athlete who is trying to improve her 5k�
running time while at the same time improving her running technique. Richard�
Gibbins has started running again and is making progress to compete again in 10k�
road races. Prakash Patel has started running for fitness, but has an aim for running�
in a 5k Parkrun in a couple of month’s time. Both Richard and Prakash have chil-�
dren in the club.�

Long term members of the group include Dave Gibbons, who has been training�
within Richard’s group at about the same time as Nicky and is a committed member�
despite re-occurring injuries. Dave regularly competes in the Surrey Men’s cross�
country league for the Club.�

David Greenfield has also been training with Richard’s group for many years and is�
an avid road, cross country and 5k track competitor for Kingston. He recently�
achieved a personal best in the Fred Hughes 10 mile race in St Albans with a time�
of 77 minutes 30 seconds.�

If you would like to join Nicky’s sessions, please feel free to chat to Nicky and the�
group on a Tuesday or Thursday evening.�



National Coaching Foundation on Physical Preparation�

A number of our coaches took part in the recent National coaching Conference at�
Lee Valley Athletic Centre. This was an all-day event on general and event-specific�
aspects of physical preparation, attracting coaches from around the country.�

Two of our endurance coaches, Vanessa Hammett and Nicky Atkins, concentrated�
on the endurance sessions, particularly conditioning. This section gave examples,�
such as circuit training using your own body weight, the use of plyometrics, resis-�
tance training using weights and hill running. It also included how to make use of�
the environment such as running in a swimming pool using an Aqua Jogger, using�
the gym and even running in the snow!�

Jumps coach Frank Schubert went to two sessions on High Jump. The first gave a�
lot of insight into the importance of posture in jumping whilst the second focussed�
on key technical aspects of High Jump.�

It was an action-packed, day but everyone came away with increased knowledge�

Coaching reports...�

Changes to the Tuesday and Thursday training groups�

As reported in the last newsletter we have made some changes to the Tuesday and�
Thursday training groups. If you used to train on with Susanne, Frank, Mary and Gill�
and you are hoping to start again this spring, then read on.�

The new groups offer specialised training in specific events:�
Susanne is for middle-distance runners; Frank and Mary train sprinters and jumpers;�
and Gill trains the throwers.�

The number of athletes in each group is limited and inclusion is by invitation from the�
coach. This is very much the same as the other event specific training groups at the�
club.�

The old training groups no longer exist but you do now have access to the re-formed�
Kestr el Club for young people in schools years 4 to 9, more details later in this news-�
letter. The Kestrel Club has been going really well over the winter. It is aimed at train-�
ing athletics with a variety fun and exciting training on a Tuesday evening and Sunday�
morning.  The Club is forming a great foundation for future athletics improvement and�
offers the possibly of gaining skills which are transferable to other sports later on.�
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Kestrel Club report by Richard Holt�

The Kestrel Club has now been running since its rebirth in July with an ever�
increasing number of athletes involved.  Having stated with just 3 or 4�
children each week, training for the youngest members of the club�
(primarily years 4-7, but a few up to year 9) now has about 35 athletes�
registered who train every week, either on a Tuesday evening from 5.00 to�
6.15pm or Sunday mornings 10:15 – 11:30am. The Kestrel Club is open to�
all who would like to come along from school years 4 to 9.�
 �
Several of the youngsters have competed for the club at cross-country with�
some success over the winter and many more will do so in the Ebbisham�
and Lily B leagues over the summer.�
 �
We still have room, particularly on a Sunday, for further expansion, so if�
you or your friends are interested, please just come along.  You can�
contact me for details on�richardholt@momentumsports.co.uk� or�
call Richard on 01252 513973.�
 �



Finding the Right Training Group�
Pat Logon, K&P Coaching Coordinator�

Having a coach is a privilege. Thankfully, most athletes in the club can get access to�
a coach for their event. However, it is occasionally necessary for an athlete to move�
from one group to another. This could be because the athlete has outgrown the�
group and the coach believes that they ought to step up to the next level. Or it could�
be that the athlete is not enjoying their training with a particular coach for one reason�
or another. Experience shows that athletes often stop coming to training when this�
happens and may even give up the sport altogether. This is something we want to�
avoid at KACPH. Fortunately, there are enough coaching groups to allow most�
athletes to be flexible and either train with several coaches for different events or to�
move to a different coach.�

We urge athletes to talk to their coach if they want to discuss moving to another�
group or any other aspect of their training. You can also discuss your needs, in�
confidence with me, and we will try to find you a suitable group. I will then liaise with�
the coaches and arrange the transfer.�

You can contact Pat by phone on 07968 296 890.�

Club kit: Rowena Bass �
I have recently taken over the selling of club kit ,I’m the mother of�
Natalie (15), Frances (12) and Elizabeth Rennie (11).  If you would�
like to purchase club t-shirts or sweatshirts please complete an order�
form (separate ones for junior and senior kit) and hand to either Gil-�
lian on club nights or send to me. Order forms will soon be available�
to download from the website. Prices have been slightly revised as of�
March 2010:�

T-shirts: £7 all sizes�
Sweatshirts (adults only): £18�
Hoodies (juniors up to size 14-15): £18�
Hoodies (other junior and adult sizes): £22�
Combined hoodie and t-shirt deal (juniors up to size 14-15): £20�
Combined hoodie and t-shirt deal (other junior and adult sizes): £25�

Any queries or requests for e-mailed order forms should be sent to�
me:�rowena.bass@virgin.net� .�
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Kamloops Diary Mike May (with edits by Newsletter Editor!)�

Kamloops, British Columbia�
Entries for the 4�th� World Masters Athletics Championships Indoors were down on�
previous editions which had been held in Europe, with Canada and the USA provid-�
ing the main contingents. Europeans were put off by the long-haul travel costs and�
the unbanked 200m track, but there were bigger than usual teams from Australia,�
Mexico and South American countries. The lower entry did however combine with�
the good organisation of the event to ensure that events ran relatively smoothly.�

Everyone starts their championships in the morning by going to registration with their�
passport, to pick up numbers and declaration cards together with the competitors’�
handbook and a goody bag including vouchers from local businesses and sponsors.�

Most people go and have a look at the indoor track and check where the warm up�
areas and the call rooms will be. The first evening includes the opening�
ceremony, which starts with the athletes from each country entering the arena. The�
GB team is not the most organised for the opening ceremony as we do not know�
how many people will have arrived by then This year at short notice one of the Brit-�
ish athletes produced a Union Jack with his club’s name emblazoned on it and�
people joined the procession. The flag is later put up in the stand and forms the�
focus of British support for the duration of the championships. Normally we all gather�
near the British physios who have a number of flags, but due to the small number of�
entries this time – only just over 60 for the GB team versus 300 plus at a European�
event, there were no physios  this time. However when ver the local TV station looks�
at the crowd in the stands there is the flag, and team GB become honorary Croydon�
Harriers for the duration.�

The biggest surprise for all of us was that with the Winter Olympics going on at�
Vancouver and Whistler, Kamloops being only a few hours drive away we all thought�
that we would be snow-bound, and had brought lots of warm clothing, but in fact, the�
town is in an arid area, and was very warm in the daytime but turned cold in the eve-�
ning and at night.�

Most of the athletes are staying in local hotels, with access to the very good free�
transport system to get us to the University Campus where the Championships are�
being held. The University had a very good warm-up track next to the stadium.�

K&P only had two athletes at the Championships this time with Mike May covering�
the sprints (60, 200 & 400m) and Camilla Thrush the throws (shot, hammer, discus�
and heavy hammer).�



Mike was little nervous going for his first event, the 60m, as his previous season’s best�
of 8.81 was set on 3�rd� January, but he came 4�th� in his heat with a lifetime PB of 8.40 and�
qualify for one of the 16 semi-final places with the 11�th� fastest time in the first round. His�
semi-final two hours later did not go so well, and he come 7�th� in 8.65.�

The 200m proved a bit of a challenge for Mike due to the very narrow lanes and the flat�
200m track. After a bit of a bad start Mike was able to recover a bit, and managed to�
finish a relatively close 4�th� place in 28.40, 0.41 seconds, but missed out on qualifying for�
the semi-finals by one place.�

For Mike the 400m went a lot better with everything that could go right going right. Not�
only did he get the outside lane, but a late declarer was added to his semi-final heat,�
who came up on him at the end of the first lap, and he had a tightly fought race round�
the second lap, in which he prevailed to come 4�th� in a season’s best that was only 0.02�
slower than his age group indoor PB set on the kinder banked track at Clermont Ferrand�
two years before.�

Camilla was competing on the middle days of the championships with two events out-�
side (hammer and discus) and two inside (shot and H/hammer). The outdoor events�
were delayed on both days as the officials were not sticking to the two warm up throws�
rule imposed at all other championships so all the age groups were running late. The�
hammer was only just completed before it got dark (no track lights). Camilla came away�
with a bronze in the shot, silver in the hammer and discus and gold in the H/Hammer�
her best medal haul at a world championships.�

The relay teams make use of everyone possible, including throwers (although Camilla�
managed to escape) and distance runners, as apart from the Canadians and the USA�
most countries struggle to put teams together. Mike’s team was made up of two middle�
distance runners (both running the 1500m final in the morning, one of them also running�
the 400m final) and someone doing the half marathon in the morning.  The Team were�
up against USA, Canada and Germany. The track is marked with lines to allow the race�
to be run in the manner of an outdoor 4 x 400 with a break on the back straight of the�
second lap, The team appeared to come fourth, but then found out that the home team�
had been disqualified for passing outside the box. Mike felt that to get past the first�
round of the 60m on day 1 with a PB was special enough, but this medal crowned these�
championships as his best to date.�



A bit more history…�

The Club was formed by merger in 1985 of the Royal Borough of Kingston AC and the�
Polytechnic Harriers. The present club colours of blue and black were adopted then.�

The Royal Borough evolved out of the now disbanded Surrey AC which originally�
used the Royal Oak public house in New Malden as a meeting point. Surrey AC was�
the direct descendant of the Malden Harriers, founded in 1903 by E.F Vowles. When�
Mr.Vowles changed the club name, he was not the most popular person in Surrey�
Athletics, but it appears one did not successfully argue such points with him!�

The Polytechnic Harriers were formed in 1883, for four years being known as Hanover�
United AC, and were the athletics arm of Quintin Hogg's Regent Street Polytechnic.�
(The late Lord Hailsham of Parliamentary fame as Lord Chancellor, was Mr.Hogg's�
grandson).�

Both clubs went on to become top flight clubs in the United Kingdom and were instru-�
mental in providing countless Olympians and UK Internationals throughout the first 70�
years of the 20th century. A purely random selection might evoke memories for some�
- from Surrey AC - Ken Caulder, Edgar Mountain, Dave Travis, John Snowden,�
George and Tony Timms - and from Poly - Willie Applegarth, Arthur Wint, McDonald�
Bailey, Colin Campbell, Peter Hildreth and Denis Watts.�
Later in 1969, both clubs were amongst the 18 teams who contested the first matches�
in the inaugural British(then National) Mens’ Athletics League (the BAL).�

Surrey AC had its HQ latterly at Norbiton, where the first cinder track was inaugurated�
in 1961 by the Australian Olympic 1500 metres champion, Herb Elliott. Polytechnic�
Harriers were based at Chiswick where the stadium and track were opened by Lord�
Aberdare, the then chairman of the National Fitness Council in 1938.�

The Club now operates from the Kingsmeadow Athletics Stadium as�Kingston AC &�
Polytechnic Harriers,�on an 8 lane all-weather track laid on the exact site of the pre-�
vious cinder surface. The standard of facilities attracts fixtures up to British Athletics�
League and Area and County events.�
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Celebrating 25 years�

Diary of events to celebrate 25 years of�Kingston AC &�
Polytechnic Harriers�

December 2010:� Dinner and Dance with raffle to ‘launch the year’ and launch�
new kit. Tickets will be on sale during the summer. Contact: Camilla at�
Camilla.thrush@london2012.com�

September to November 2010:� Design new kit and produce kit catalogue with�
new logo only available for one year from December 2010 – 2011: Contacts all�
U20’s, Camilla Thrush and Pat Logan.�

December 2010 to December 2011:� Events which run throughout the year:�

· Car stickers to celebrate the year�

· Quiz night�

· Coaching groups run one-off events during summer 2011– U17/20s�

· Web page updated to reflect Jubilee year�

· Kingston Uni freshers week�

March 2011�– Open Throws weekend, to build on success of the Open Throws�
meeting we will be extending the event to run over a weekend and will invite the�
national throws coaches to join us to give inspirational talks and advice during�
the weekend.�

December 2011:� Sports event with music to close the year; BBQ and produce a�
time capsule which has information and photos from the year: Gordon Lester�

Get involved now:�

As part of our 25�th� Jubilee celebrations we would like to invite all club members�
to take part in a competition to design a K&P Jubilee Logo to go alongside the�
current club logo.�

For a chance to win a club jacket with the new logos please submit your designs�
on an A4 page to Gordon Lester�designkingston25@googlemail.com�
by 1�st� September 2010. The top five designs will be printed in the next newsletter�
for an on-line poll by all club members to chose the one which goes forward to�
be printed on our club kit for 1 year from December 2010�
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Strength training - Roger Bartlett�
It has been my privilege to work with Claudia Noakes (PV), William Trimble and�
Mike Clarke (both JT) over the past 4 months, introducing them to weight training�
with barbells in order to improve their strength levels for their athletics events.�

As complete beginners, we had the best possible start as it was possible to teach�
them correct techniques without first having to eradicate bad habits!�

There is still a lot of misunderstanding about weight training and weight lifting which�
needs addressing, as all athletic performance depends on physical strength be it�
running (including long distance) jumping, throwing and sprinting, and the most�
efficient way of achieving strength gains is through weight lifting with barbells.�

Strength falls into two categories:�gross� and�power�. Gross strength is the ability to�
raise a very heavy weight, albeit slowly. Power is the ability to move a heavy weight�
fast�, and this is the basic requirement for all field event athletes and sprinters. The�
muscles must possess the strength to activate the joints against resistance in the�
shortest possible time, and this is the aim of our group.�

Progress has been substantial in a very short time scale, with all the athletes�
achieving impressive individual results. I have been astonished at how quickly they�
have learned the basics and are now beginning to get the increases in strength to-�
gether with solid technique that will (hopefully) keep them injury free. The bonus of�
greater all-round strength levels is that there should be fewer injuries from their indi-�
vidual events, not to mention a much higher level of overall performance.�

These are still early days, as strength is built in layers over a considerable period of�
time and therefore patience is a pre-requisite, but a start has been made and we�
are looking forward to a jump in achievement this coming season.�

William, of course, is on hold after his elbow surgery and will require a long and�
careful rehabilitation programme to ensure the best outcome, so patience is called�
for again. However, I am sure he will come back better than ever in 2011.�

Claudia is the youngest of the group, so a more gradual approach is required. She�
has made excellent progress thus far, with the current emphasis being on the learn-�
ing of correct lifting technique as there is plenty of time in the future to increase the�
loads.�

Mike has also made excellent gains both in technique and strength and as a mature�
athlete he can continually increase the weights as he gains in confidence and pow-�
er. I am really looking forward to seeing how his throwing improves this year.�
Humphrey Waddington and Isabelle Hatton also train alongside us, so a core group�
of K&P athletes is encouraging and supporting each other - and long may it�
continue.�



The Journey from Commitment to Obsession – Pat Logan�
 ‘Commitment’ is one of those words that’s often misused. One often reads of foot-�
ballers being committed to their club. It usually means that they are refusing to�
leave until their contract has expired. The Oxford English Dictionary says that com-�
mitment is a dedication to a cause, activity, job, etc, whereas ‘obsession’ affects the�
mind continually and disturbingly. There must come a point when the line between�
them blurs a bit.�

Can you claim to be so wrapped up in something in your life that you are committed�
to it? Perhaps it’s your studies, your work, your family or your friends. It’s okay to�
make a deliberate decision to focus a greater proportion of your time and effort on�
any one of these. It is, however, very difficult to be committed to more than one or�
two things at once. Despite this, and perhaps because they haven’t given it much�
thought, most athletes claim to be committed to their sport. This article will hopefully�
show you how to get to the stage of being committed, and beyond.�

Do you have goals? Setting goals gets things done, whether it’s leaving the house�
on time in the morning or finishing that book you started ages ago. Hopefully, you�
have at least one or two athletics-related goals, even if they are just notions in your�
head. Unfortunately there are rules to be followed if you want to use goal-setting as�
a worthwhile tool. For instance, it’s no good having a goal to win to the County�
Championships. That does not count because you have no control over the other�
people in the event. So it’s not realistic. Goals, it is said, have to be SMART. That’s�
an acronym that stands for Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Realistic and Time-�
bound.  Thus, if you have a personal best of 13.0 seconds in the 100m, it is feasible�
to have a goal to run 12.9 seconds during the summer season. You can measure�
with certainty whether you have done it; it’s close enough to your current ability that�
you could realistically expect to achieve it if you apply yourself and you have a spe-�
cific deadline when you aim to meet the goal.�

Training tips...�
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However, setting a goal will not get you a tick in the box that is ‘committed’. Nope,�
you also have to have a plan to get there. They say the easiest way to eat a whole�
elephant is to cut it up and eat a slice at a time. I don’t know why they say that,�
since it’s pretty gross, but I’m sure you get the idea. If you want to commit seriously�
to getting a PB, then you have to work out what you need to do between now and�
then. It’s no good relying on your coach to plan your sessions if you haven’t even�
shared your goal with them. That’s like getting on the first bus you see and hoping it�
takes you to where you want to go.�

If your coach thinks that your goals are reasonable, then I suspect he or she will�
suggest you train at least three times a week. However, if you can meet your goal�
by turning up at the track, then your goal is way too easy. Truly committed athletes�
do not just turn up for training and get through the sessions. They find out what the�
coach wants them to do and they make sure it’s done well, whether it’s learning a�
new skill properly or putting maximum effort into every repetition.�

 Committed people work every day toward their goals, sometimes two or three�
times a day. By that, I do not mean you have to turn up to the track two or three�
times a day. No, for the committed athlete, there is more to training than doing a�
session. There’s sticking to the right diet; getting the right amount of sleep to let�
your body recover from the last session; all those stretches you are supposed to do�
to maintain your flexibility. For the committed athlete, every day has its own specific�
short-term goals that lead to longer-term goals. There’s a chart to complete and a�
diary page to fill in in order to track your progress. There are regular reviews and�
assessments with your coach and changes in your plans when things go wrong.�
There’s going to bed thinking of that target and there’s waking up in the morning�
knowing what you have to do today to achieve it.�

If this is all old hat and you can even say that I’ve missed one or two things, then I�
would suggest that you are committed. Maybe even a little obsessed …�
By Pat Logan    (Committed to run 11.4s for 100m by July 15�th�, 2011)�



Southern Women’s League�
Following last year’s unfortunate demotion our Senior Women & U17s�
will be competing in the SWL Senior Division 2.  We are hoping for a good season�
and would appreciate the support of all eligible club members to ensure this. The�
competition dates for this season are as follows:�

24 April Bannister (Harrow); 22 May Yeovil; 26 June Kingsmeadow�
7 August Kingsmeadow; and 4 September Bannister (Harrow)�

All matches are double fixtures and will start at 12.00.  A minibus�
will be available for away matches – details to follow.�

Please advise by email or phone (text will do) as to your availability�
preferably by the Wednesday prior to the date of competition and if anyone is not�
intending to compete could they also let me know.   Many thanks.�

Clare Nelson Team Manager phone: 07941247415 or�
email:�clare@haroldbell.co.uk�

Summer diary ...�

BAL fixtures:�
June 5th Copthall; July 3rd Yeovil; July 31st Winchester;�
and August 21st Swansea.�

BAL 10 in 100 Match for our men and women will be on the 24�th� July at�
Kingsmeadow with the final on the 4�th� September at Copthall.�

National Young Athletes League 2010�
Frank Schubert and Gill Broderic�
The NYAL is a top competition for our U13/U15/U17 (school years 6-11) athletes. Last�
year we performed well below par, mainly due to low turnout, and expected to be�
relegated to division 2. However, after a major overhaul of the league we have retained�
division 1 status, and will be competing in the South 1 NorthWest Division with�
Bracknell, Camberley, Chiltern, Ealing, St. Mary's Richmond, Thames Valley, Woking�
and Wycombe.�

The fixtures are dates are 2 May, 16 May, 20 June, and 18 July. All dates are outside�
the school holidays, and we therefore expect to be able to field a strong team at all�
matches.�

Eligible athletes: please confirm your availability by email to the Team Manager, Frank�
Schubert:�frank.schubert@live.co.uk�
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Vets League�
Match 1 Croydon Arena 24 May 2010 (Croydon Harriers)                    �
Match 2 Ewell Court 14 June 2010 (Epsom & Ewell Harriers)�
Match 3 Croydon Arena 28 June 2010 (Striders of Croydon)�
Match 4 Kingsmeadow 12 July 2010 (Kingston & Poly).�

Three members of the K&P Southern Veteran’s team had a successful summer 2009 and to�
mark this success their names have been included in the British Veteran track and field ranking�
list. They also have the pleasure of seeing names in print in Athletics Weekly magazine.�

Men’s contact: Mike May at�mike.may@blueyonder.co.uk�

Women’s contacts: Nicky Atkins at�nickyatkins@blueyonder.co.uk� or�
Nicki Murphy at�nickimurphy@blueyonder.co.uk�

National Junior Athletic League�

Last season K&P entered the NJAL for the first time.  This competition caters primarily for Under�
20 athletes although Under 17’s are also eligible to compete.�

This season we aim to at least equal last season’s efforts and may well be helped out by not�
having to travel as far for our fixtures although we still remain in the Brent Division.�
Fixture are as follows:�
Kingsmeadow on 25�th� April; Reading on 23�rd� May; Hillingdon on 27�th� June; and Guildford on 25�th�

July.�
All these dates are Sundays with matches starting at 11.45 with some of the field events.  Travel�
details will normally be given about 2 weeks before each fixture.  One advantage of the NJAL is�
that it allows for non-scoring athletes to compete in the events, so athletes should always be�
able to take part at each fixture, even if they are not one of the two scoring athletes in a particu-�
lar event.�

We really want to send out the strongest team possible, so we need a commitment from athletes�
to attend as many matches as possible, not just the match at Kingston. The NJAL gives a good�
level of competition and allows you to mix with other members of our club and other teams in a�
really friendly atmosphere. If you are interested in competing for the Team, or have family or�
friends willing to help out with officiating etc. this season please can you let either David Hillyer�
of Michele Wicks have your details:�

David Hillyer:� davidwhillyer@btinternet.com� or phone 07714 364 915�
Michele Wicks:�michelewicks@live.co.uk� or phone 07944 641 402�

We do hope that you are able to compete for us and will have a successful and enjoyable�
 season.�

Good luck with your summer training and competitions�




